
 

Ohio Attorney General’s Office  

Bureau of Criminal Investigation 

Investigative Report 

 
2022-0001 

Officer Involved Critical Incident - 2307 10th Street SW, Canton, Ohio   

 

This document is the property of the Ohio Bureau of Criminal Investigation and is confidential in nature. Neither the document 

nor its contents are to be disseminated outside your agency except as provided by law - a statute, an administrative rule, or any 

rule of procedure. 

Page 1 of 2 Supervisor Approval: SAS David Posten #6 2/22/2022 12:03 PM 

Investigative Activity: Receipt and Review of Documents – Incident Reports 

Activity Date:   January 7, 2022 

Activity Location:  BCI - Richfield 

Authoring Agent:  SA Matthew Armstrong #146  

 

Narrative:  

 

On Friday, January 7, 2022, Ohio Bureau of Criminal Investigation (BCI) Special Agent (SA) 

John Tingley (Tingley) received a copy of the Canton Police Department (CPD) incident report 

related to the January 1, 2022, officer-involved shooting from CPD Lieutenant Mark Kandel. SA 

Tingley turned the report over to SA Matt Armstrong (Armstrong), who reviewed it and noted 

the following: 

 

Incident/Offense Report 22-00001 

 

The report included narratives completed by the following CPD officers: 

 

• Patrolman Emmalee Carver 

• Patrolman David Jatich (Jatich) 

• Patrolman Curtis Gutscher II 

• Sergeant James Daniel (Daniel) 

• Detective Jesse Gambs 

• Patrolman Christian Paris (Paris) 

• Sergeant Eric Lee 

• Patrolman Elvis Drevon 

• Patrolman Adam Little (Little) 

• Patrolman Keith Foster (Foster) 

• Patrolman Tristan Fischer 

• Sergeant John Wilkes 

• Detective Michael Herrera 

• Detective Katherine Jarvis 

• Patrolman Dillon Shroyer 

• Patrolman J’Tahn Hampton 

• Detective Jon Eckelberry 

• Patrolman Logan Yoder 

• Sergeant Steven Meyer 
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In reviewing the report, SA Armstrong learned that CPD Sergeant (Sgt.) Daniel collected Officer 

Robert Huber’s (Huber) firearm and photographed it and the accompanying ammunition. The 

photographs of the firearm, three magazines and ammunition were attached to the end of the 

report. Sgt. Daniel also transported Officer Huber from the scene to Aultman Hospital.  

According to the narrative reports, Officers Foster, Jatich, Little and Paris rendered medical aid 

to James Williams until EMS personnel arrived and took over care. 

SA Armstrong did not identify any other relevant information which had not previously been 

discovered throughout the investigation. 

Attachments: 
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